

House of Commons CANADA

Standing Committee on the Status of Women

FEWO • NUMBER 040 • 3rd SESSION • 40th PARLIAMENT

EVIDENCE

Tuesday, November 30, 2010

Chair

The Honourable Hedy Fry

Standing Committee on the Status of Women

Tuesday, November 30, 2010

● (0850)

[English]

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen (London—Fanshawe, NDP)): Good morning. I'd like to begin. We welcome our witnesses, and we're very grateful that you've taken the time to be here to answer our questions.

With the indulgence of the committee, since I am the only New Democratic Party member, I would like to be able to ask my questions as usual, in the usual time slot. As always, I will be very strict with all members of the committee regarding time, particularly the member for the New Democratic Party.

Again, thank you for being here. You have 10 minutes. We'll begin our first round of questions after you're finished. It's seven minutes for each caucus, and that includes both the question and the answer.

Mr. Kessel.

Mr. Alan H. Kessel (Legal Adviser, Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade): Thank you, Madam Chair.

My name is Alan Kessel. I am the assistant deputy minister, legal, for the Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade. I don't have a presentation this morning. We are certainly available to take any questions the committee may have.

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Thank you very much. That will certainly allow for substantive questions.

We'll begin our questioning with the Liberal Party, Madam Simson, please.

Mrs. Michelle Simson (Scarborough Southwest, Lib.): Thank you, Madam Chair.

I'd like to thank the witnesses for appearing today with respect to the language changes as they relate to women in our foreign affairs policy.

The briefing notes we were given by the committee clerks and analysts say that there's a rather significant change in two areas, particularly with respect to how they could potentially affect women. I'm really curious as to what you think the impact will have.

The term "gender equality" and the term "child soldiers" are going to be stricken from the language employed by Canada's foreign service.

First off, is there any country that has deviated from these terms?

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: Maybe we could just go back a little bit, because I think I'm at a disadvantage here. I'm not aware of a change of policy. You've expressed that you're basing your position on the work done by Laura Munn-Rivard. Is that the document that I have as well, which is the analysis that you have before you?

I note that the analysis is based entirely on the *Embassy* magazine/newspaper.

Mrs. Michelle Simson: You're saying that's not going to occur?

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: No. What I'm saying is that I'm unaware of.... You phrased your question as if there is an actual change in policy in the Government of Canada.

Mrs. Michelle Simson: No, a change in the terms.

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: No, there are no changes in terms.

Mrs. Michelle Simson: So "gender equality" and "child soldiers" are in fact not going to be stricken from the language?

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: Nothing has been stricken.

In trying to prepare for this, I read what you had before you. I just try to put myself, or maybe you put yourself, in the position of, say, a professor at university. There seems to be only one reference in your analysis that you have before you.

I don't see any reference to a review of speeches by ministers or positions the Government of Canada has taken internationally. I don't see anything with reference to our website. I don't see reference to any Government of Canada expressions, other than a reference to a newspaper article.

I can certainly help you build on what we are doing. I would suggest that this is not entirely adequate. I can leave you with the documents that I'll be chatting to you about this morning. If you like, I can certainly follow up on those questions.

But the simple answer to your question is no.

Mrs. Michelle Simson: So there is going to be no change or rebranding in those terms?

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: There is no rebranding. There's no change. The government—

Mrs. Michelle Simson: No, there isn't going to be? They're not contemplating it? I guess I'm at a loss as to where this would come out of thin air without any basis. Why would *Embassy* magazine print such an article if the government wasn't contemplating, in some respect, changes to those terms?

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: I'm a public official, not a politician. I wouldn't base my entire analysis on what a newspaper says. I'm sure that newspaper articles get written about each member in this room. I'm sure you found some of it valid and some of it not. I'm telling you that the article you based your entire meeting upon is inadequate.

I can help you. I'll run through the areas of what we do, if that would be helpful.

(0855)

Mrs. Michelle Simson: That would be helpful.

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: The answer to your question is no.

Mrs. Michelle Simson: The committee would probably have to call witnesses from the magazine to find out where they got this information.

If you could just go over what you offered to do, I'd appreciate it.

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: Of course, it's entirely up to the committee to decide if it wishes to analyze the magazine further. I would simply state that there has been no change in the terminology that the Government of Canada has used. It hasn't changed since the terminology was used under the Liberal government, and it certainly hasn't changed under this government.

The language we use is based on international instruments, and it's those international instruments that dictate our terminology. We don't create our own terminology. When you're talking to individuals in a colloquial setting, you will use different kinds of language. For instance, you just raised the issue of child solders. "Child soldiers" is not a concept that appears in an international instrument. It's "children in armed conflict" in the international instruments. "Child soldiers" is just a colloquial term. We tend to use the accurate terms used in the international systems. These are the terms that we negotiated on behalf of Canada. We use those terms, and we use them diligently. Those terms are hard fought for. Those terms have strong meaning, and we stick with them. Any watering down of those terms would be undermining what we had negotiated.

We use all those terms. We use "gender equality". We use "children in armed conflict". Minister Guergis, at the 54th Session of the United Nations Commission on the Status of Women in Beijing, the Beijing Plus Fifteen, said that:

...as we celebrate the 15th anniversary of the Beijing Platform of Action, let me stress Canada's unequivocal continued commitment to gender equality. We view gender equality and the empowerment of women not only as a goal in itself but also as a fundamental step in achieving all the Millennium Development Goals. The United Nations has an important role to play in accelerating global progress towards achieving gender equality....

Clearly, a minister of the crown has referred to that. There were some suggestions that perhaps we weren't as keen on bringing individuals to justice on crimes against humanity. I would point to an August 2010 note from our minister, the Hon. Lawrence Cannon. In part of this note, expressing deep concern over the safety of eastern Congolese civilians, he said:

Canada once again urges the government of the DRC, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, to take concerted measures to prevent such criminal acts and to ensure that those who commit serious violations of international humanitarian and human rights law are brought to justice.

Two of the points in the article, for instance, the suggestion that humanitarian international law will not be used, are absolutely wrong. I'm going to leave these with the clerk. These can go into the record. In fact, I would ask that they go into the record so there is some accuracy.

The term "international law"-

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Thank you. I'm sorry, but we are out of time.

Perhaps we can move on. We would, of course, like to see the tabling of those documents that you've offered.

Madame Deschamps.

[Translation]

Ms. Johanne Deschamps (Laurentides—Labelle, BQ): Thank you, Madam Chair.

Good morning, sir. Good morning, madam.

I am not a member of this committee. I am a member of the Subcommittee on International Human Rights, and we have undertaken a study on sexual violence against children and women in countries in conflict.

We had two experts before our committee last week, Ms. Joanne Lebert from the Human Rights Research and Education Centre at the University of Ottawa, and a female researcher and analyst from the Pearson Peacekeeping Centre. One of the things they both mentioned was that the concept of "gender-specific" has been eliminated, and that we no longer talk about gender equality, but rather about equality between men and women.

This really has an impact. The notion of gender-specific can no longer be used as a measure and indicator to assess programs that show whether or not they have met the targets or objectives set by the government.

I would just like to quote Ms. Lebert on this topic. She said that she was really worried about this because it was not only a question of equality. Equality is important. But the question of gender is also really important because it is a question of identity. If we take out the concept of identity from analyses, we cannot understand the power relationships that exist between the members of a community. Without this type of in-depth analysis, it is very difficult. We need good analytical tools, so that we can get information and better understand the situation.

Along the same lines, in the action plan proposed by the government to follow up on the United Nations Security Council resolution 1325 on sexual violence, we can again see the same thing happening. Nowhere in the action plan is there any reference to gender-specific. It is a bit worrisome.

As I said earlier, this is a vital measuring tool. Eliminating or taking out this concept is problematic for the Department of Foreign Affairs.

• (0900)

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: Thank you, madam.

I will try to explain the position of the Canadian government.

[English]

I would suggest that the committee...and I'll table this too, the resolution that Canada leads, and has led in the past, in the Human Rights Council, which is accelerating efforts to eliminate all forms of violence against women, ensuring due diligence and prevention. Of course, this is signed onto by many countries. Maybe I'll just quote from one of the paragraphs. It specifically refers to:

Recognizing that power imbalances and structural inequality between men and women are among the root causes of violence against women, and that effective prevention of violence against women and girls requires action at all levels of government, the engagement of civil society, the involvement of men and boys and the adoption and implementation of multifaceted and comprehensive approaches that promote gender equality and empowerment of women, and integrate awareness, education, training, political will, legislation, accountability, targeted policies and programmes, specific measures to reduce vulnerability, data collection and analysis, monitoring and evaluation, and protection, support and redress for women who have experienced violence.

So I appreciate the concern—

[Translation]

Ms. Johanne Deschamps: Sir, what are you referring to? [*English*]

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: What I'm saying is that the language and terminology that is being used by the international community and that Canada continues to use includes both of those concepts. So I think the Government of Canada is encompassing all of the concepts that we have traditionally used and that the international community uses. This is a resolution that is passed by consensus every year. I'll table that as well for the committee.

In terms of the concern that you expressed with respect to that language, we have an example of where Canada does use them. I think that is perhaps the best example of the international community using the same language to express concerns about this issue.

• (0905)

[Translation]

Ms. Johanne Deschamps: I am a little worried about this. I have been in Parliament for six years. But I am wondering whether, over the past three years, there has been a global dialogue in order to suddenly change, reform and eliminate concepts we have always worked with and have been sensitive to. When we fiddle around with semantics, we sometimes change the whole meaning of the words and make them weaker. We even change the essence of the debate.

For example, in the action plan proposed by the government with respect to resolution 1325, there are many principles and wishes. Yet the people from the Pearson Peacekeeping Centre, who are specifically trying to implement policies to combat violence against women, to ensure safety, and to send trained people on the ground, told us that they would no longer receive funding in 2012 and that the program would no longer be extended. We also realized that there was no funding anticipated in the action plan for this purpose.

It looks like the government is increasingly changing the rules in the things it is proposing to us. We want to look good, but, at the same time, we no longer have the tools required to turn words into action [English]

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Madame, we're over seven minutes. Could you wrap up, please?

We'll have a very, very, brief response from Mr. Kessel or Ms. Bejzyk.

[Translation]

Ms. Johanne Deschamps: To conclude, I would just like to say a few words, Madam Chair.

I would just like to point out the disturbing nature of these changes: for the past few years, "child soldiers" is no longer a recognized term internationally, just like "gender equality" and the concept of "gender-specific". More basic terms are being used, which ends up depriving us of our resources to fight for human rights.

[English]

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: Thank you. I think the concern you're expressing is something that's always in our minds. It's to ensure that the language we use is as clear as possible, to indicate the interest that Canada has had in the past, continues to have, and will have in the future, with respect to protection of the rights of women and girls. I don't think anything in the performance of the government—either past governments or the current government—would lead you to believe that has changed in any way.

I know the objective of the discussion here has been about terminology. My objective is to show you that the terminology hasn't changed; the policy hasn't changed. The terminology we use is carefully negotiated language that came out of many years of negotiation in international fora.

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Thank you. I hate to cut you off, but we've gone well over. As a reminder, too, we do need the documents you refer to in French and English, please

Madame Brown.

Ms. Lois Brown (Newmarket—Aurora, CPC): Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

I'd like to thank you both for being here today and for sharing this with us. I guess I'm a little bit flabbergasted. First of all, you've said emphatically that there is no change in policy, there is no change in the direction the government is going in with the use of the language, and that we are abiding by the same language that is used on the international front to use the terms that are common for this. I think what I'm hearing today is you saying, "What part of 'no' don't you understand?" That's really what you're saying.

I find it somewhat an affront when there's this constant push, an underlying attempt at ideology to be presented, and obviously what you're saying is that the Conservative government has not done anything to undermine the language that is used, and the language that has been used by previous governments as well.

I guess my question would be, because this committee does have a history of basing recommendations and motions on one opinion, can you speak to the wisdom of a motion being made on one article or one opinion? Would you make a recommendation based on one article or one opinion? You review documents on a regular basis. Would you make a recommendation to the government based on one opinion, to change language that the foreign affairs department is currently using?

• (0910)

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: I appreciate the question, and I think you also appreciate that it strays awfully close to the difference between political and public officials' roles. I don't do ideology; I simply don't do that. It's not what our public service is about. We provide advice to the government of the day.

What I can tell you is that if I were a professor—I am not a professor, but I certainly went through university—I would not base my entire analysis on one article or one newspaper. I would probably get a failing grade if that were the case. Put yourselves in the mind of a professor at a university getting a paper like that. I'm not questioning what the analysts had to work with. What I would say, though, is that if I only had one thing, I would use my best efforts to find out what else was going on. I would usually go to the very voices I was looking at, and if the voices you're looking at are the current government—ministers, press releases, positions in international fora, positions on websites—that would give you a better idea about what is going on.

So I think the simple answer is to simply go to what people say and to look at what people do, and make your decision based on that.

Thank you.

Ms. Lois Brown: Mr. Kessel, I was in no way trying to put you in a position of having to make policy or justify ideology. Obviously, the minister is the person you would have to listen to and to reflect the language that he is using whenever he is speaking to international organizations or to Canadians. I appreciate the fact that you've been very clear that it is the minister's words that you reflect in the work that you do.

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: Absolutely. I did not mean to be as clear as I was, obviously. I'm only aware that there's a very fine line between what we as public officials can say and what ministers can say. But what I can tell you is that what I have in front of me, in terms of the words of the ministers of this government and the words of officials of this government, is that they reflect the internationally negotiated language and the policy of this government with respect to the protection of the rights of women and girls internationally.

Ms. Lois Brown: Thank you, Mr. Kessel.

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Thank you.

There is still two and a half minutes left, if someone else in your caucus has a question.

Ms. Lois Brown: I don't know that we have any more questions. I think that's as clear as it comes.

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Then we'll move on to the fourth party.

Again, I would like to thank you for being here. I would like to point out that this is a committee that is very careful and very thorough in terms of its research and its recommendations to the Government of Canada. In study after study, we've been very careful to garner a wide variety of views and opinions.

With that in mind, I would like to ask you if you were aware of the views and opinions of Mr. Alex Neve of Amnesty International, who expressed concern in regard to language as it pertained to the Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade in regard to changing "international humanitarian law" to the phrase "international law"; and the concerns of the Canadian Coalition for the Rights of Children in regard to the changes connected with "child soldier" and "children involved in conflict"; and finally, Professor Errol Mendes of the University of Ottawa, who had concerns about the removal of the words "impunity" and "justice" in relation to DFAIT, and the anxiety over specific use of language. Of course, we know under the Rome Statute of 1998 that there was profound concern, or it was stated very clearly, that language, when it comes to international affairs, matters, and it matters significantly.

I wonder if you had been aware of the concerns expressed by those three individuals or institutions.

• (0915)

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: Thank you, Madam Chair.

I'm very familiar with Alex Neve. I have worked very closely with Amnesty. I've been on the other end of Amnesty's lawsuits against the Government of Canada as well. I'm very much aware of expressed concerns, but I would ask Alex Neve to point exactly to the language that has changed. I could express any kind of concern that I have, and as a person I could do that any day—get out of bed and express a concern. But I would like Alex Neve to actually point to that.

I've just read you language coming out of the mouth of a minister in which he uses the language that this government uses. Alex Neve knows exactly what the meaning of "international humanitarian law" is. It is the law of war. It's the corpus of law that we use, the governance structure that we use in Afghanistan and other places. The term "international law" is much more general.

So I'm very much aware of that. I would ask, if there's anybody who has a specific example to point to, then please provide it to me. But pure conjecture and hyperbole...I can't work with that.

With respect to the other issues of "child soldiers" versus "children in armed conflict", I think I expressed clearly that "child soldiers" is a colloquial term. The correct term that we use, which is in the actual international instrument, is "children in armed conflict". Maybe it's just the lawyer in me that likes to use the exact terminology that we negotiated, because everybody agreed to it, all 180 cats that we had to herd in the same direction. When you start using other terms, it makes the lawyer in me just a wee bit nervous. If you wish to use whatever term you like, please feel free. But the Government of Canada will use the language that was negotiated and that we find consistent throughout international discussions and instruments.

I'm not sure if there's another issue that I had to deal with.

On the issue of impunity, actually I'm also at a loss to see where there is a difference between language and what we're doing. I think I also read to you specific press releases and the voices of the ministers where they talk about "bringing perpetrators to justice". I think impunity and bringing perpetrators to justice are essentially the same thing. So I think yet again I'm a little bit at sea on where the difference is.

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Well, thank you. I appreciate that. I do have some other questions.

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: Okay, sure.

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): We've also heard from women's organizations, and there's a concern. It would seem that DFAIT has reorganized the unit under which women, peace, and security—that theme—falls. I wonder if you can give a brief overview of the unit—very brief—the priority areas, the human resources that have been allocated, and the funding. I wondered how many personnel specifically and how much funding specifically have been allocated to women, peace, and security.

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: That's a valid question. Unfortunately, I don't have an individual who can answer it. Our understanding was that the discussion today was going to be about terminology.

I would love to be able to give you a description of the organigram of that area and how much they spend, but I am the legal adviser to the department. I don't run the human rights section. That would have to be a question directed at the human rights division.

• (0920)

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Is there someone specific we should call there, or should we just have the clerk ask for someone in the human rights area?

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: Well, the ADM who deals with the human rights issues and international organizations is Keith Christie. He should be able to give you a breakdown on how much is spent and how many people are in his branch.

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): I have another question, and again, it relates to the concerns of women. Do you have specific gender advisers who can look at some of this terminology as it applies to women and give advice? We're very concerned about how all of this could impact women. All policy can impact women.

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: I'm going to ask Melanie Bejzyk, who is one of the lawyers in our legal branch, to give you an answer on this one.

Ms. Melanie Bejzyk (Legal Officer, UN, Human Rights and Humanitarian Law Section, Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade): Thank you very much.

My name is Melanie Bejzyk. I work in the UN, human rights and humanitarian law section in the department.

Regarding the people who give advice on gender issues and the use of gender language, first of all, our division would provide that kind of advice with respect to compliance with Canada's obligations under international human rights law. That would include gender and equality issues and non-discrimination issues. So that would be me, on the legal side.

On the policy side, our human rights policy division has human rights experts who give advice with respect to all aspects of Canada's compliance with its responsibilities with respect to human rights, and that division also develops policy. The law is the minimum bottom line, but policy can go above and beyond that if that's the choice.

Those would be the two divisions, and in each of those there would be officers assigned specifically to deal with issues of gender equality.

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Thank you.

Now we're on to our four-minute round. We have gone a little over in the first round, so it's four minutes, question and answer.

Mr. Cotler, please.

Hon. Irwin Cotler (Mount Royal, Lib.): I agree with you that one cannot presuppose a change in policy based on an article in a magazine, so my question is specific with respect to the alleged change as reported in the article, not whether it was the article itself.

I'll quote from the article of July 29, 2009, which reported that changes had been made to "a standard docket response' of Canada's position with regards to the Democratic Republic of the Congo."

The specific reference is:

In the new docket, the minister's office has removed the words "impunity" and "justice" when calling for an end to sexual violence in the DRC, and is instead calling only for efforts to "prevent" sexual violence.

Have those changes been made, as a factual matter? Forget about whether it was reported in the *Embassy* article or not. Have those changes been made?

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: Well, the only thing I can refer to, as I have.... As you yourself know, as a minister who has his staff respond to letters, responding to letters is one thing, where you talk to your constituents and others who are interested in a language that is more colloquial.

We certainly advise on the specific legal aspects of it in terms of ensuring that when the minister expresses himself on the issues related to his obligations, he is absolutely within keeping with the Canadian law and the Canadian commitments to international instruments, many of which were negotiated under the previous government.

With respect to the issue of the Congolese civilians and the statement I read out earlier, I'll just read a little more of it.

The Honourable Lawrence Cannon, Minister of Foreign Affairs....

This is August 26, 2010, so when you refer to an article that was from 2009, I would suggest that maybe the committee should also take a look at reality that has gone beyond that. There seems to be a kind of frozen-in-time aspect to this discussion.

Hon. Irwin Cotler: That's why I said I'm not worried about the article, only the specific change.

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: That's true, and I appreciate that.

I would then take a look at the type of language that is being used. The minister says that he expresses: Canada's profound concern over recent reports of sexual violence against women and children in a village in eastern Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC):

Canada is deeply concerned by allegations that members of two armed rebel groups raped more than 150 women during a July 30 attack in the province of North Kivu in the eastern Democratic Republic of Congo. MONUSCO, the United Nations Organization Stabilization Mission in the Democratic Republic of the Congo, is investigating the incident.

Canada reiterates its condemnation of the ongoing violence in the eastern DRC, including sexual and gender-based violence, and remains greatly concerned for the safety of the population there, especially women and children. We call on all parties to the conflict to respect international humanitarian law and ensure the protection of civilians.

Of course, the same line that I read earlier, which was to say that we're calling on the DRC

to take concerted measures to prevent such criminal acts and to ensure that those who commit serious violations of international humanitarian law and human rights law are brought to justice.

I think the various groups of concern that you expressed in your question, in terms of what is the language we're using, what is the kind of expression of concern, how does this government articulate that, are brought together in this 2010 press release. That is the position and the policy today of the Government of Canada.

• (0925)

Hon. Irwin Cotler: With all due respect, I don't think you've answered my question. Let me put another one to you, because on August 5, 2009—

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): You'll have to be very quick.

Hon. Irwin Cotler: I will be very quick. I'm referring to what the minister himself said. He said:

In some circumstances it's semantics. In other circumstances...we're going to be changing policies so that they reflect what Canada's values are and what Canadians said when they supported us during the last election.

I don't regard foreign-policy specific justice-related concerns were a matter at issue in the elections. I'd like you to tell me what the minister said, when he said we are making changes to reflect changed policies that are based on what Canadians were telling us in the last election.

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: I know that you wouldn't expect me to interpret the words of the minister—they would be in his head—but I can suggest that you take a look at what the minister has said subsequent to that, and if you take a look at what the Government of Canada is doing—

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): I'm sorry, I'm going to have to cut you off.

Thank you.

Madame Boucher—sorry, she's not here.

Madame Demers.

[Translation]

Ms. Nicole Demers (Laval, BQ): Good morning, Madam Chair.

Good morning, sir. Good morning, madam.

[English]

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Sorry, I'm going the wrong way.

It is Madame Boucher.

[Translation]

Ms. Nicole Demers: Good morning, Mrs. Boucher.

Mrs. Sylvie Boucher (Beauport—Limoilou, CPC): Good morning, Ms. Demers. How are you?

Good morning, sir. Good morning, madam. You said earlier that the terminology has not changed. That's what you said in the beginning. You also said that our committee relied on an article from *Embassy*.

I would like you to explain this to me. The article was written a year ago. If the words have not changed, if nothing has changed, since we are still using the international terminology, what brought this article forward and why is it so important for people to talk about it now? Before we heard from the opposition, I personally had not seen this article. Could you tell me whether it's true that the terminology has not changed?

[English]

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: It's a strange kind of dialogue we're having. In one respect, I'm being asked to explain if the language has changed, and I said it really hasn't, and the engagement hasn't changed. Then I'm also being referred to this article that says certain things, as press articles may. You know, I have to say that after 27 years of providing advice to government, we note newspaper articles with great interest. We look for the valid points and the accuracies in the ones that we can. My view in this case, as a suggestion to this committee, is not to be stuck on the article, as Mr. Cotler has suggested, but to really look at the actions of the government. I don't think any of us can rely entirely on newspaper articles. I think we have to rely on actual facts, and I think we have actual facts in front of us. I will leave those actual facts for the committee, for its record.

● (0930)

[Translation]

Mrs. Sylvie Boucher: That's all. I have no other questions.

[English]

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): No other questions?

Mrs. Sylvie Boucher: Do we have some questions?

Ms. Nicole Demers: Yes.

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Okay, thank you.

Madam Demers, it is indeed your turn now.

[Translation]

Ms. Nicole Demers: Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

Thank you for being here, Mr. Kessel and Ms. Bejzyk.

I will not refer to any other *Embassy* articles from 2009. Instead I will refer to a 2010 report by the Canadian Feminist Alliance for International Action and the Canadian Labour Congress, which still represents a few million people. So I think they have some credibility, you will agree.

These two organizations stated that the changes in the terminology of foreign policy could indicate "a wilful disengagement to implement international standards, including international humanitarian law and women's rights standards".

Even Mr. Stephen Brown, who is a professor at the University of Ottawa, believes that terminological changes show the evolution of government policy, since they apply to one department and one government agency—DFAIT and CIDA.

So I am not taking that from *Embassy*, but from a report that was written in 2010, not in 2009, which traced the progress made by DFAIT. So this is not just based on an article written in a magazine that you consider obscure, and an article that you would also like to define as obscure, but it is rather based on organizations that have followed the evolution of the terminology over the past four years. They really show how policies have been shaped over those few years and how words have disappeared, how words have changed, how terminology has changed, and what that actually meant on the ground.

As my colleague said earlier, by changing words, we change how policies are put into practice and how women and children are actually protected. By removing the word "impunity" in the Republic of Congo, we are taking away from women who are raped daily yet another way to protect themselves. We are taking away from these women yet another way to make themselves heard and be defended.

So, when you are telling us that we should not take this seriously because it's just an article from *Embassy* and then I read the report by the Canadian Feminist Alliance, I tell myself that we'd better listen and take it seriously before it gets out on *WikiLeaks*.

[English]

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: Absolutely. I couldn't agree with you more. I think everything you've said is essentially how the government has been acting, based on its international obligations, how we've been trying to be very clear about what we are doing. In fact, I'm not the only person speaking to committees of Parliament or the Senate at the moment. Last night, my colleague, who's responsible for Afghanistan, was appearing before the Senate Committee on Human Rights, speaking about the human rights of women in Afghanistan. On December 2, one of my other colleagues, Elissa Goldberg, whom you may be aware of, will appear before the House Subcommittee on International Human Rights to discuss sexual violence against women and children in peace operations, fragile states, and conflict situations.

I think Canada has a good story to get out there. The narrative is one of caring and strategic application of our values, and I don't think we have anything to apologize for. The impact we've had on Afghanistan is astounding, and the impact we are having in places where we can is really worthwhile listening to.

There is no question that some people may have different views. Certainly the focus of the discussion here today in this group, very narrow as it is, is about terminology. I'm here to tell you that the terminology remains unchanged, and that the actions of Canada have not changed either. This group could have a much broader discussion about the vast plethora of discussions that come out of international

organizations, or even domestic ones, but for the narrow discussion that you have given us to look at, I would say that the story of Canada is a good one.

• (0935)

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Thank you very much.

Finally—and I hope you can help us here—is it mandatory for Canadian overseas personnel to have training on the UN Security Council Resolution 1325? If so, could you please provide the committee with those training materials? We'd appreciate having a look at them.

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: Melanie Bejzyk will respond to that question.

Ms. Melanie Bejzyk: I can respond in a general sense that officers, including me, not just at missions abroad but also at headquarters, receive quite extensive training. Actually one of the mandatory courses at this time is a human rights course. That includes elements of human rights policy as well as human rights law. Unfortunately, I can't speak to whether that resolution is actually specifically mentioned or not. As you can imagine, time is always a matter, and we try to include all the prominent and most important aspects of Canadian human rights policy, including those pertaining to the rights of women. That's the best I can do in terms of speaking to it. That resolution came about after I received my training, but certainly I'm well aware of it. Many individuals were consulted on that policy, and they were given not only the specific classroom training but the very awareness of what our department is doing. That resolution is well known by officers in our department.

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Thank you. Certainly the human rights piece is quite significant.

I'm wondering about gender-based analysis. Is there any other substantive form of GBA training that is mandatory for DFAIT employees? If so, what training are they provided, and how do we know that this is being done? Is there accountability? Is there follow-up in regard to gender-based analysis? Again, any documentation or training materials that are available would be very much appreciated, if you could forward those to the committee.

Ms. Melanie Bejzyk: Thank you for your question. I think it's an important one.

We'd be happy to provide you with some materials. Unfortunately, we weren't prepared with those materials today, as the focus was on terminology. Certainly if you're interested in finding out about the kind of training that officers receive, we'd be happy to provide you with that information.

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): I appreciate that.

It seems to me that since it's very clear that terminology, the way we speak of issues and of situations and of people, is of profound concern, there would be more attention to it in regard to any discussion of terminology. I'm a bit disappointed, but I certainly do appreciate your commitment to forward materials to us so that we can have clarity on that.

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: Madam Chair, I can certainly speak to you as long as you would like or allow me to on any of the issues you would like on terminology.

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Well, we have a few minutes.

Mr. Alan H. Kessel: I've spent most of my career dealing with international law and humanitarian law. I led the delegation on the development of the International Criminal Court treaty in Rome. One of my star members of the delegation, who I stole from a feminist NGO in fact to work for us, worked on the development of rape as a war crime. I'd be delighted to speak to you for as long as you'd like on these issues, since I've been immersed in them for many years.

The Vice-Chair (Ms. Irene Mathyssen): Thank you. The committee certainly appreciates that, and we value the expertise that you bring. At this point we are out of time. I would again like to extend our gratitude to you.

I'll suspend for a few moments while our witnesses leave and our witnesses for Status of Women Canada take their places.

_____ (Pause) _____

• (0945)

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod (Kamloops—Thompson—Cariboo, CPC)): Good morning. I'll call this meeting back to order.

We're heading into the second portion of the meeting. Pursuant to Standing Order 81(5), we are reviewing supplementary estimates (B), 2010-11, vote 95b, under Canadian Heritage, as referred to the committee on Tuesday, November 2, 2010.

I believe we have an opening presentation by Suzanne Clément, who's the coordinator, head of agency, with Status of Women Canada.

Welcome, and we look forward to your presentation.

Ms. Suzanne Clément (Coordinator, Head of Agency, Office of the Coordinator, Status of Women Canada): Thank you very

My opening statement will be taking the better part of my ten minutes, but if the committee would permit, I would like to introduce the members with me today.

I have Linda Savoie, who's the director general of the women's program; Sébastien Goupil, whom I believe some of you have met at an earlier appearance on the census; and Johanne Tremblay, who is the CFO for the organization.

[Translation]

Thank you, Madam Chair. I am pleased to be here with you today to talk about the supplementary estimates of Status of Women Canada. As the first anniversary of my appointment as coordinator approaches, I find myself amazed at how quickly the year has gone by—and how much we have achieved!

Let me begin by noting that we are in the midst of the worldwide 16 Days of Activism against Gender Violence, which began on November 25 with the International Day for the Elimination of Violence against Women. This period provides an opportunity to raise awareness of this enduring problem and to encourage Canadians to take concrete actions to eliminate all forms of violence against women and girls.

[English]

Status of Women Canada works to promote equality for women in Canada. To achieve concrete and tangible results on this front is a shared responsibility. This requires strategic interventions on our part, as well as on the part of other federal organizations such as DFAIT, which you heard from today, and stakeholders at all levels, both within and outside of government.

The issues affecting women cannot be addressed by one organization alone. Over the past year, we have invested significant effort in developing partnerships. Status of Women Canada acts as an enabler, a facilitator, and a knowledge broker, starting with the federal family and federal organizations, and extending well beyond, to provincial and territorial governments, NGOs, academics, and others.

Status of Women Canada, and the women's program in particular, operates in three broad areas to advance equality for women and remove barriers to their participation in society. Those areas are: leadership; economic security and prosperity; and, very importantly, ending violence against women, with emphasis on remote, aboriginal, and immigrant communities.

Through our policy work, we seek to influence and support the efforts of our partners. We endeavour to help others understand their roles in promoting equality for women and seize the opportunities that this presents, regardless of whether their mandate deals with economic development, law enforcement, social housing, or prevention of violence.

When I last appeared in front of this committee, I indicated that I had begun discussions with Statistics Canada on the publication of the sixth edition of "Women in Canada". In fact, Status of Women Canada will receive a transfer of \$129,000 in its operating budget in the 2010-11 supplementary estimates (B) exercise for this purpose.

I'm proud to announce today that the first chapter on paid work will be released this December, with the remaining chapters published over the course of the next year. This is a fine example of the central role Status of Women Canada plays in ensuring that sex-disaggregated data is available to inform policy and programmaking.

More than a dozen federal organizations have contributed to this initiative, both financially and in terms of advice and consultations. I would like to take this opportunity to thank them.

[Translation]

Another key lever to advance equality for women is gender-based analysis, which, as you know, has received well-deserved attention over the past year. Implementation of the GBA Action Plan is providing federal organizations with an opportunity to reflect on how to entrench the sustainable practices required to inform decision-making.

Status of Women Canada will continue to focus on making the framework and tools relevant, in particular for areas where legislation, policy and programs are often assumed to be genderneutral. It is also important to note the growing interest of other House committees in gender-based analysis and related issues.

This year, we made changes to the Women's Community Fund. These changes will allow organizations to work more collaboratively with Status of Women Canada to create the best possible environment for advancing equality for women in our country.

As well, other federal departments are now involved in reviewing applications, which provides a broader representation of expertise and potential funding partners. As I mentioned earlier, Status of Women Canada focuses a good deal of its energies and its resources on the issue of violence against women. Why? Because today, one in two women will experience violence in her lifetime. And because, in 2008, there were 146 female victims of homicide in Canada, 45 of whom were victims of spousal homicide.

Young women experience the highest rates of violence. Girls under the age of 18 experience sexual assault by family members at a rate four times higher than for boys. And as we know, Aboriginal women continue to experience high rates of violence and homicide, a situation that remains unacceptable.

The impacts of this violence are far-reaching—not only are they devastating to the victim, but also to her family, to our society, to our economy and to our health care system. Status of Women Canada works in partnership with organizations across the federal government. For example, we are working with the RCMP to train officers to better identify and help victims of human trafficking.

We are a partner in the cross-governmental Family Violence Initiative chaired by the Public Health Agency of Canada and through which we have recently begun mapping government interventions in this area.

We also recognize that collaboration with our provincial, territorial and community-based partners is essential to success in addressing violence at every level.

● (0950)

[English]

Among our current collaborative efforts, Status of Women Canada is providing funding to the Newfoundland Aboriginal Women's Network to implement a community crime prevention and awareness initiative that targets violence against women. This project's key strength is its recognition that lasting change requires the involvement of a full range of stakeholders in the community.

Economic security and prosperity is another area of priority. Indeed, a healthy economy for all Canadians is the government's top

priority. Women play a critical part in securing Canada's economic prosperity.

Many advances have been made with respect to women's participation in the workforce. Still, there is work to be done—for example, while we are seeing more women in fields such as human resources and business, they continue to be underrepresented in science, engineering, and trades.

Non-traditional occupations present a tremendous opportunity for women. This committee has done some important work on this issue and on how to encourage women to pursue careers in fields where labour shortages are anticipated and the remuneration is attractive.

In recent weeks, Minister Ambrose has announced some promising and innovative projects that have received funding, such as the Centre for Women in Science, Engineering, Trades and Technology, WinSETT, leadership program, which will promote women's active participation in non-traditional work and leadership and will include a particular focus on aboriginal and immigrant women.

We've made important strides in women's participation in leadership. This year's World Economic Forum gender gap report ranks Canada 20th out of 134 countries, compared to 25th in 2009. As of 2010, women hold 22% of the seats in the House of Commons, 34% of those in the Senate, and 27% in federal cabinet posts.

However, we still have a way to go, particularly in some areas—for example, while women now make up 47% of the labour force, over 40% of private companies have no women on their boards of directors. To address this issue, Status of Women Canada recently provided funding to The Jeffery Group for a project called "The Bottom Line: Gender Diversity at the Board Level". This promising initiative aims to increase the number of women on Financial Post 500 boards of directors.

• (0955)

[Translation]

In closing, I want to stress the excellent working relationships that Status of Women has with other federal departments and agencies, other levels of government and civil society. Our work is necessarily collaborative and could not be achieved without the invaluable support of our partners.

Thank you for permitting me to make this presentation. I welcome the committee's questions.

[English]

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod): Thank you so much, and we're ready to start our first round of questioning.

Ms. Simson, you have seven minutes.

Mrs. Michelle Simson: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Thank you, Ms. Clément, for appearing before the committee. In fact, the last time you were here, we were going over the supplementary estimates at that time.

I particularly appreciate your opening remarks with respect to where Status of Women is focusing its attention. You highlight particularly the area of violence against women, which you know I'm happy to hear. But as they say, the devil is in the details, because I do recall being quite distressed that the last time we went over the estimates, some \$317,000 had been stripped from the budget to fund a ballet, which would have little or no impact whatsoever. I was beginning to wonder how serious the government truly was in addressing the issue of violence against women.

So that said, I'd just like to ask you to elaborate on one of the statements you made in your opening statement, where you say, "This year, we made changes to the Women's Community Fund." Can you be more specific about what those changes are and elaborate on whether they represent more money or less money, and what was behind the changes? Thank you.

Ms. Suzanne Clément: Thank you for the question. I would like to address the first point on the transfer to the Atlantic Ballet Theatre of \$317,000 last year.

At first sight, transferring money to a ballet organization may not obviously give the impression of addressing questions of violence, but I have to say it has been an extremely powerful investment in the area of addressing—

Mrs. Michelle Simson: But with due respect, in your opening statement you said that in 2008 there were 146 female victims of homicide and roughly a third of those were spousal homicides. I'm wondering to what degree a ballet would in fact address this issue. Production was just getting under way. How far along is it?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: The launch will be February 14, Valentine's Day, at the National Arts Centre—that is, the launch of the production. They have already launched a shorter version of a video that is being used in schools and in different forums across the country. It was presented at the Governor General's women's leadership conference recently. What it does is it uses the performing arts as a vehicle for passing the message on as to what the impacts of violence are, and in particular on how men, who are the aggressors, are positioned in the context of that conjugal relationship, violent—

Mrs. Michelle Simson: In other words, though, I guess my concern was that it is the arts, and I don't know...I wasn't aware that if there was a theme or a message being sent by the arts, a play, for instance.... Let's say we were having a play on the meltdown of the economy in Canada. Would that come out of Finance? I guess that was my point at the time.

Ms. Suzanne Clément: I wouldn't be able to answer that question, but I can say that—

Mrs. Michelle Simson: No, no, but you see where I'm going with it—you know, depending on the arts, what the actual subject matter was. So that was my concern.

But getting back to the Women's Community Fund, which was the question, could you please elaborate on that?

● (1000)

Ms. Suzanne Clément: Yes. Since the minister's announcement in June, women's program staff have implemented the new process for developing and assessing applications to the women's program. The staff provide advice and professional assistance to groups throughout the proposal development stage, including providing feedback on project ideas at an early stage of development.

Program officers can also assist groups and make suggestions about other partners in the community who may be interested in working with the applicant to ensure sustainability and ongoing impact. The main change there has been on the focus on the regional resources in helping the groups develop their proposals. The assessment process is now being managed at the centre in headquarters.

The first big change was that we removed the call for proposal, the one date per year that organizations had to apply by. It is a continuous intake. When I appeared here in May, I believe Madame Demers raised a comment about taking so much time to get back to organizations. The new process allows us to immediately get back to the organization, to work with them, to further develop the application if it's not complete, and it also provides us the opportunity to do the assessment process immediately and render decisions. We're very pleased to say we already have decisions in this current year that have been made on proposals. The front-line resources, the regional resources, are working with the organizations to develop the proposal.

The second big change is that we've invited departmental resources from across the federal family who would have an expertise or an interest in the area that is being pursued in a proposal. For example, if it's a proposal that is addressing issues of violence, we would ensure we have representation from Public Safety and the Department of Justice, so that we get both their expertise and input into the assessment, but also possibly get them interested in working with our organizations and ensure that a cross-pollination and cross-awareness are being built around women's issues in communities.

Mrs. Michelle Simson: Thank you, Madam Chair.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod): Next, Madame Demers.

[Translation]

Ms. Nicole Demers: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Thank you, Ms. Clément, for being here today. My thanks also go to the people who accompanied you today.

I would first like to talk about the study done by Statistics Canada for you. One hundred and twenty-nine thousand dollars is not a lot of money. How many people were included in this sample?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: We are talking about *Women in Canada*, a guide published in 2005 and a few other times beforehand.

Ms. Nicole Demers: Yes, we were looking forward to it.

Ms. Suzanne Clément: Right. The \$129,000 is the transfer received under supplementary estimates (B). Other transfers will be allocated in supplementary estimates (C).

Ms. Nicole Demers: I'd like to know how many people are represented in the sample of women in paid work.

Ms. Suzanne Clément: It isn't a number of people. Statistics Canada uses a number of information sources, including the census, the GSS and the NHS. I don't know all the terminology.

Ms. Nicole Demers: Okay. So it's combined, then...

Ms. Suzanne Clément: Yes.

Ms. Nicole Demers: Fine.

Ms. Suzanne Clément: We also ensured that we brought to the table representatives from departments that have made a financial contribution and people from Statistics Canada to make certain that the information gathered as part of the chapters will be complete and suitable. The objective is to enable the departments to work on the comparative analyses of the genders.

Ms. Nicole Demers: If I have understood correctly, there are 12 of them. That should still provide a fairly complete sample, shouldn't it?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: Yes, absolutely.

Ms. Nicole Demers: You said that you provided funding to the Newfoundland Aboriginal Women's Network. How many people and how much money does that represent?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: I am going to ask Linda to give us those details.

Ms. Nicole Demers: While she is looking for the information, I would like to know why the organization Sisters in Spirit was told that it would have to change its mission and how it operates if it wanted to obtain more funding.

• (1005)

Mrs. Linda Savoie (Director General, Women's Program and Regional Operations, Status of Women Canada): As for the previous question, this group receives just over \$260,000. It is a two-year project that will take place in 80 communities. It should affect the living conditions of 500 women.

I hope that answers your question.

Ms. Nicole Demers: Eighty communities?

Mrs. Linda Savoie: There will be 80 workshops in the communities, so the number could be as high as 80.

Ms. Nicole Demers: Eighty workshops and 80 communities; that's a lot.

Mrs. Linda Savoie: What we define as a community can vary. Really, there will be 80 workshops.

Ms. Nicole Demers: You also said that Minister Ambrose had announced that funding had been granted to some promising and innovative projects, such as the Women in the SETT Leadership Program, Women in Science, Engineering, Trades and Technology Centre. Are there other projects related to non-traditional occupations that will get a chance to be funded?

The committee prepared a report that should be submitted soon. It was a very interesting study. We hope to see a number of projects

like this come about. Young women want to move toward non-traditional trades, and a number of organizations want to offer them courses and support.

Ms. Suzanne Clément: We certainly encourage this type of project. We now have a few that are already at the funding stage. We are in the process of working with CanNor—the Canadian Northern Economic Development Agency—to develop training for aboriginal women to work in mines.

We have also asked the regional economic development agencies to work with us, to try to target work in these areas more and more. The ACOA has worked well with us on this. There are projects in place in the Atlantic provinces, such as the Hypatia project, that are working on this.

Ms. Nicole Demers: Before my time is up, what is going on with the Sisters in Spirit?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: Status of Women Canada did not ask Sisters in Spirit to change how it operates or its direction. One five-year project was signed by the Government of Canada in 2005. The purpose of this project was to research the issue of aboriginal women who have disappeared and been killed and to raise awareness about it. The work has been completed. The terms and conditions of the project provided an end date, which was March 31, 2010. The project ended then.

We began to speak with people from the organization long before that time, in 2009—the year I started—to see what would come after the project. The organization already had a project called "Evidence to Action" that was a follow-up to the first phase. It involved doing community work to tackle the situations that led these women to become victims of those situations. We told them that we were interested in working on these things.

We began to explain to them the terms and conditions of Status of Women Canada. We put aside the maximum amount of money each year, since we can use up to \$625,000 a year to work with an organization. Then we asked them to give us their plans.

They gave us an action plan that we analyzed. We told them that we wanted to break it down to see what could be done with Status of Women Canada and that we had other federal partners that could also get involved in other areas.

This takes time. We worked with them for a long time to try to develop initiatives. I feel that the organization would really like to continue to do what it had done over five years. However, the government was very clear, in that it wants to take action and concrete measures to prevent and eliminate these vulnerability factors in the communities.

I think that we now have a project that could move forward to receive funding. If everything falls into place properly, it should move through fairly quickly.

That said, we have not asked the NWAC to disrupt the activities that they want to launch. They can do what they wish with the significant funding they are receiving from other partners or other departments.

● (1010)

[English]

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod): Thank you.

Ms. Brown.

Ms. Lois Brown: Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

[Translation]

Congratulations on your anniversary. One year!

Some hon. members: Hear, Hear!

Ms. Suzanne Clément: It's coming up soon. Thank you.

[English]

Ms. Lois Brown: I just have to make a comment. It seems like you can't win. Our government is often accused of being "anti" the arts. As a musician who supports the arts on a regular basis, I find it odd that here we are supporting the arts and you get accused of not using the money properly, when you're supporting something that is an artistic endeavour—doing the ballet. It doesn't seem to matter what project you fund, it's always going to be the wrong one.

I have a couple of comments.

First of all, I was really impressed to read the portion where you talk about other federal departments being involved in reviewing applications. There seems to be a far more collaborative attitude in getting things done, and from a whole of government.... Rather than having silos, a single set of eyes on things, we're looking at how these things impact across the spectrum. I find that a very positive statement, so thank you for that.

One comment from page 4.... With all of this information on women in non-traditional jobs, I'm assuming this would have been information that would have been available to the committee, but essentially what you're telling us here is that the government has been very proactive. We've already looked at these things, we've already made an assessment of those roles, and we are acting proactively on these things to ensure that women do have equal access.

However, my question really comes from page 5 of your opening statement. You say here that "This year's World Economic Forum Global Gender Gap Report ranks Canada 20th out of 134 countries, compared to 25th in 2009." I wonder if you could talk about what initiatives have specifically moved us forward. A movement of five countries—it would seem insurmountable to me that we've moved that far that quickly. I wonder if you can comment on how quickly the progress has been made in the past. Are there other countries that have done the same thing? And what specifically has Canada done to see us move forward that quickly in one year?

Hopefully, it has some reflection on the year you've just spent.

Ms. Suzanne Clément: I wish I could take credit for it, but I can't.

The assessment of the gender gap report is based on four key factors. There's economic participation and opportunities for women, there's educational attainment, political empowerment, and health and survival. The areas in which Canada has certainly made progress are in economic participation and opportunity, as well as political

empowerment. So the moving forward in those two areas has positioned Canada at a higher level.

I think we need to recognize that as a great accomplishment, but at the same time we need to be careful about how much weight we place on that. If things change from one country to another, from one year to the next, we could find ourselves 22nd next year. I guess the key point is, we need to be looking at all of the subfactors and the subindicators in those evaluations to make sure that we always keep a strong focus on all of them, because having gained an achievement doesn't necessarily promise keeping it in the future years. So we need to be looking at all of the areas even if we are doing well.

To come back to your first point on non-traditional occupations for women, I would say it has certainly been a focus of the government and it has been a focus of Status of Women Canada. A lot of the work that is being done is setting the stage, if you want, for some improvements in the coming months as well. We're working with organizations that have a potential long-term impact, like the sector councils at HRSDC, which are working directly with employers. We're finding that one of the key issues of women in non-traditional occupations is not necessarily the ability for women to be doing this work; it's the ability to retain women who have gone through the training or the academic certifications they require. But once they get employed, the environment in the employment milieu is not necessarily the most attractive or the most adapted to women.

A lot of the work we want to concentrate on is helping employers understand how they can retain women in their workforce. We're working with, for example, Joanne Stanley, from CATA WIT, on that, as well as Dr. Orser at the Telfer management school, to try to find areas that we can further explore as a government organization.

(1015)

Ms. Lois Brown: When we have our three pillars and we do an assessment of a program under the pillar of improving women's economic opportunities, all of those would be analyzed through that lens. Is that correct?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: Absolutely.

Ms. Lois Brown: You are working with HRSDC as one of the other government departments. Can you speak about any of the other departments working with you?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: We've been doing a lot of work with Public Works and Government Services. Of course, we have a particular affiliation with them now, sharing the same minister. We're working closely with them to reach out to women business owners. They've been doing some outreach sessions to women-owned businesses across the country to help them access public contracts.

What we're finding is that women in the business sectors are predominantly in smaller businesses, the small and medium-sized enterprises. They often can't access public contracts directly, because of the size of them. What we're trying to do is convince larger Canadian companies, nationals and multinationals, to promote having women-owned businesses as part of their supplier chains.

I know my time is up, but I'd love to speak about the WEConnect initiative.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod): We'll probably have some time in future rounds.

We'll go on to Ms. Mathyssen.

Ms. Irene Mathyssen: Thank you, Madam Chair.

It is always lovely to see you, and we appreciate your expertise.

But I have to say that I am disappointed that the minister wasn't able to come. I hope that we will encourage her to come at the earliest possible time.

December 7 is coming up quickly. It is the 40th anniversary of the Report of the Royal Commission on the Status of Women being tabled in the House of Commons. Is Status of Women Canada doing anything to mark the anniversary? Are there any plans?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: We marked the 25th anniversary. The 40th anniversary isn't seen as a particular landmark. The 50th anniversary would be the next opportunity for us to put a light on it.

We will definitely be marking it on our website. It was an extremely important milestone in the work on gender equality, and we will certainly make sure that information about it is posted on the website

Ms. Irene Mathyssen: So there will be an acknowledgement of it. **Ms. Suzanne Clément:** Absolutely.

Ms. Irene Mathyssen: Madam Sabia addressed the whole issue of inequality of wages. Women receive far less than men. It is a watershed that we cannot forget.

In your remarks, you talked about Status of Women receiving money to fund the first chapter on unpaid work. It's very important. You go on to say that sex-disaggregated data are available to inform policy and program making. That is very important. I'm concerned, and we heard it in this committee, about the cancellation of the long-form census and eliminating questions on unpaid work. Witnesses told us this would significantly diminish the quality of data on groups of vulnerable women.

Does Status of Women Canada have any plans to conduct an evaluation, after the census has been completed, on the impact of these very important data?

● (1020)

Ms. Suzanne Clément: Certainly, Status of Women Canada believes that capturing data and having relevant information on unpaid work is extremely important. We have worked with Statistics Canada, and they have assured us that the general social survey on time use cycle will be able to provide us with accurate and relevant information in order for us to be able to continue the work with "Women in Canada". One of the chapters in "Women in Canada" will be on unpaid work.

As to evaluating the impact of the census, I would turn to the experts, Statistics Canada, to do that evaluation. The information they provide us in "Women in Canada" will be coming from four different sources. They will need to see if they've compromised the quality of information they've given us. But we have to rely on the experts to do that.

Ms. Irene Mathyssen: I understand that, but I do have to say that what we heard very clearly was that the long-form census was the

gold standard, and that those supplementary assessments can be skewed and they can be misleading. It's only by comparing them to the long-form data that we can be assured of the quality of the data. So I have profound concerns. As you yourself have said, this data informs policy and programming, and we have heard that any compromise there is going to profoundly and negatively affect women.

In relation to the gender equality action plan, we've also heard from a number of groups that did not receive funding, who have worked consistently for equality, that the lack of funding is problematic. I suppose this is more of a comment than anything. Yes, there have been bits of funding for individual projects, but my concern is that that will not contribute to the move that former groups—groups that have been "de-funded"—provided in terms of moving along the equality of women. We'll see. Certainly that issue or that concern will come up again, I'm sure, when the minister arrives to meet with the committee.

The government responded to report number two from the public accounts committee, stating that Status of Women Canada would provide that committee with an interim status report with regard to the implementation of the GBA action plan. I'm wondering if it would be possible for you to provide this committee with that update and a copy of the original action plan.

Ms. Suzanne Clément: Absolutely. We can certainly provide copies of the original action plan to the clerk of the committee. It is also on the Status of Women Canada website.

Ms. Irene Mathyssen: How am I doing for time, Madam Chair?

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod): You have 45 seconds.

Ms. Irene Mathyssen: I'll be very quick. It's been four years since the cancellation of the independent policy research fund, and I'm just looking through the 164 publications we pulled from the web, including information from Mr. Leroy Stone that we found very valuable with regard to the long-form census, and *Women and Employment* by Kathleen Lahey. All of this has been vital to our discussions here in the committee. I'm wondering if Status of Women Canada has undertaken an evaluation of the effect and impact of the cancellation of this program with regard to your work. Certainly it has and will impact our work.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod): If you have a one-line answer, because we're over time....

Ms. Suzanne Clément: I dealt with that question when I appeared in May, I believe. But definitely the source of information and data we work with come from a multitude of sources. We continue to work with many of the authors of previous research that was done through that program. We continue to have the ability to fund research within Status of Women, not as a program but as an operating expenditure within our organization, and we have been getting other departments to join in on that. Some very interesting work is coming with updating our trends on measuring violence against women that other departments, PHAC and Justice, are providing the funding for.

● (1025)

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod): Thank you.

We're now on to our second round. It's five minutes, and we should be able to squeeze in at least four people.

We'll start with Mr. Cotler.

Hon. Irwin Cotler: Thank you, Madam Chair.

In your remarks, you noted on page 5 that women currently hold 22.2% of the seats in the House of Commons, which is a datum that has not changed for decades. You then note that while women now make up 47% of the labour force, over 40% of private companies have no women on their boards of directors, and you make reference to the grant to The Jeffery Group in that regard.

Do you have any recommendations respecting any legislative or policy initiatives that can enhance, to use the term "equal voice", at both the parliamentary and the corporate level?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: I don't think it would be appropriate for me to be suggesting legislation, but many of the movements that have now begun in various sectors and from various stakeholders are certainly promising.

We're seeing it from corporations, particularly multinationals, which are being influenced by what is happening in some European countries and the U.S., on how organizations are seeing the value of increasing their representation of women on their boards. These multinationals are insisting that those organizations that they work with in Canada do the same. It is coming from those organizations.

The Jeffery Group is doing a project to try to get women to more proactively make themselves available and show interest in being on boards. What we've noticed is that many of the same women sit on a multitude of boards. We are trying to work with those women who sit on multiple boards to mentor other women to get them to be both interested and attractive for other board appointments.

Concerning the political participation, we did some work with the Federation of Canadian Municipalities to help women prepare and get access to the means that will bring them to municipal politics, which is often the pillar or the first step for women moving into politics, but you would be better positioned to know what needs to be addressed within parliaments to make it more attractive for women.

Hon. Irwin Cotler: Let me just ask you a short second question.

To what extent is gender-based analysis, to which you referred in your remarks, being mainstreamed in the budgetary process?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: You'd have to invite my colleagues at the Department of Finance to come in to speak to that question, but I know they have a gender-based analysis expertise that they've institutionalized within Finance. I know it is being practised as one of the special lenses the budgetary proposals would go through. But you would need to ask our colleagues at Finance that question.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod): Does anyone else want your last minute?

Hon. Irwin Cotler: If I have another minute, then I'll ask a question.

Have directives been given to those engaged in the budgetary process that they are to mainstream gender-based analysis in their preparation of the budget?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: I would say that the report by the public accounts committee is a very forceful mandate on the part of organizations. All central agencies, Finance, Treasury Board Secretariat, and PCO have instituted measures to ensure that gender-based analysis is mainstreamed. As part of the action plan, we had seven organizations that, as an obligation, had to participate in implementing the action plan.

We're very pleased with the advancement on that front. We will be tabling our report with the public accounts committee this coming month, in December. In fact, we're extremely pleased that we've had at least that many other departments that came to us and said they didn't want to wait until they were told by the public accounts committee to do it; they would like to voluntarily participate and work with us. We have been assisting a number of departments. Finance is one of them.

• (1030)

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod): Madame Boucher.

[Translation]

Mrs. Sylvie Boucher: Good morning, everyone. Welcome to our committee. It is always interesting to talk to you.

I have a number of questions, but I would like you to answer one in particular. We just did a report on the non-traditional work of women. We saw that more and more women want to have access to these occupations or fields.

In recent weeks, Minister Ambrose announced that funds would be granted to certain projects, such as the Women in SETT Leadership Program. Could you talk to me a bit about that. I see that it is mainly for aboriginal and immigrant women who want to practice trades traditionally reserved for men. It's as important for aboriginal and immigrant women as it is for us.

Could you please talk to me about this project?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: Let me ask Mrs. Savoie to discuss it, since she chaired the evaluation committee.

Mrs. Sylvie Boucher: All right.

Mrs. Linda Savoie: It's a project submitted by the WinSETT Centre, which was created following a previous project when we had identified the need for a centre that specifically targets the issue of women in non-traditional jobs. The program will create complementary modules that will be integrated into local businesses.

So, rather than work only with women, we are using an approach that is a little more integrated to create partnerships with specific employers who have been involved since the beginning and who want to help women advance in non-traditional occupations in technology, engineering, and so on.

The interesting strength of this approach is that you don't work in isolation. We mentioned it earlier: despite the interest women have in working in non-traditional occupations, it is often difficult for them to stay in that setting. So, by creating a framework that will give them the support they need, among themselves but also within the companies, we hope to have more success in keeping them in those jobs. The group is asking us for relatively little money for this project, as you can see by reading the news release. They asked us for less than \$200,000 for a project worth close to \$1 million. The reason why it can ask us for so little money is that it has established very good partnerships with other organizations that also provide funding.

We find it reassuring because it shows that there is a strong probability that this project will continue when we are no longer a source of funding. I hope that answers your question.

Mrs. Sylvie Boucher: Yes, it's great. Actually, we have talked a lot about employment of women in non-traditional occupations in recent weeks and said how important it was for them to have access to those jobs. So, it is a partnership with the employers, as well. The project also provides mentoring, if I understand it correctly. This all shows that the project is very solid, if I may say so.

Ms. Suzanne Clément: I would add that, during the federal-provincial-territorial ministers' meeting in June, Hon. Rona Ambrose considered it a focus area. We encouraged our colleagues in the provinces and territories to look at the initiatives taken at their level, as well. We showed that we were open to working with them to try to widen the opportunities for women in these areas. We suggested that they also look at transferred funds for labour development and whether a priority was added in the development of this program to help women in non-traditional fields.

• (1035)

Mrs. Sylvie Boucher: Were the other levels of government open to that?

The Vice-Chair: That's all, Mrs. Boucher.

[English]

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod): Thank you.

Madame Deschamps.

[Translation]

Ms. Johanne Deschamps: Good morning, ladies. Now it's my turn. As the song says, I'd like to talk to you of love—perhaps after a year.

In reference to a question that Mr. Cotler asked previously, I am looking at the participation of women in politics or in positions that

involve more decision making, and it is still a very small percentage, even in 2010. I am sorry to see that only 34% of the seats in the Senate and 22% in the House of Commons are held by women.

If we compare ourselves to developing countries, for example, we can see that, in some African states, many more women get involved in politics. Culture might also play a part, but I feel that in our context, it is all the more difficult, given the demands that we must face

In fact, Mr. Cotler opened the door for me in this sense; after a year, are you still able to assess whether the work of Status of Women Canada has moved forward or back? I do not claim that you can develop bills, but you can still send signals to your senior department that something isn't working or that something is working well. In my opinion, you are kind of the channel through which you can move good information in both directions.

Do you have an attentive ear in the minister's office?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: Of course.

It's certainly a priority for the minister to see more and more women in decision-making positions in Canada. Absolutely. We are working closely with Privy Council Office employees responsible for advising the Prime Minister's Office on appointments in council, to ensure that applications from women are submitted.

I would say that one of the most important aspects for the advancement of women in decision-making positions is to inspire confidence in them, to convince them that they are able to take on the responsibilities and, once that is done, to change things that they do not like. Once there is a critical mass, there is representation...

Ms. Johanne Deschamps: They are still in the minority in these positions. Even with pay equity, it is still clear today that women are paid less than men. So, I feel that it is difficult for a woman to assert herself in a minority environment and be able to demand the same treatment.

Ms. Suzanne Clément: In decision-making positions, I would say that pay equity is much more a reality. In the Public Service of Canada, for example, there is no difference between the responsibilities of men and women. There is a very high representation of women in deputy minister positions and in manager positions in the Public Service of Canada.

The representation of women can be increased. One way would be to simply encourage women to take that step, to ensure that women have the tools and networking relationships that are essential to reach the higher levels.

The old boys' network that we all know so well must be replaced with other types of networking. This is one of the initiatives, for example, that we undertook with WEConnect, which is responsible for accrediting female business owners. At the same time, within the initiative, it is important not only to accredit them, but also to create a network where women agree to help each other.

● (1040)

[English]

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod): Thank you.

I have to be really tight in order to let Ms. Mathyssen have her final round. The Conservatives won't get their second one in this round, and we need one minute for a couple of quick motions at the end

Ms. Mathyssen.

Ms. Irene Mathyssen: Thank you, Madam Chair.

I want to come back to your presentation. You mentioned that Status of Women Canada focuses a great deal of time and energy in regard to violence against women—and that's very important—and that aboriginal women continue to experience high rates of violence, homicide.... Of course, the situation is, as you point out, quite unacceptable.

We are now in the white ribbon campaign to draw attention to violence against women, and soon we'll be marking the December 6 day of mourning. All very important.

I want to go back to the question about the ballet. You indicated that a video was being used in schools. While I absolutely acknowledge the power of the arts in terms of moving society along, I just wonder, in regard to aboriginal children and aboriginal women, if you're using that in aboriginal communities and if consideration has been given in regard to how culturally appropriate it would be.

Very often the message is lost if it doesn't fit the sense of time and place and reality. If not this video, what methods are you utilizing to reach out to aboriginal communities?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: Thank you for the question.

No, the video was not designed to be used in any community, in particular aboriginal communities. It was very much developed in a context for Atlantic Canada. I think it has a much broader use than that, but it's not something I would necessarily use as a tool to address awareness building in aboriginal communities.

The cycle of violence is one in aboriginal communities that needs attention. We believe that working with, and raising awareness among, young boys and young girls in aboriginal communities is an extremely powerful tool to avoid violence in the future. It is one of the areas in which we hope to be working on with NWAC. There are also other organizations representing other aboriginal communities, like Pauktuutit, who are also interested in doing work in this area. We have a couple of projects just on the cusp of being announced that will definitely be in those areas as well.

I think aboriginal communities and aboriginal organizations are best placed to design the tools to raise awareness and deal with this situation. It is definitely with them that we want to work in doing this

Ms. Irene Mathyssen: So Status of Women will be providing the support and tangible funding to work with these communities towards that?

Ms. Suzanne Clément: Yes, absolutely. We have a couple of examples.

Mrs. Linda Savoie: We are already funding a number of projects. Typically, as you mentioned, aboriginal communities need to adapt the tools or approaches used so that they're culturally appropriate. For instance, in the last call for proposals, we funded the La Ronge Native Women's Council, which is focusing on allowing women to find safe and affordable housing. We are currently funding the Niagara chapter of Native Women Inc., whose focus is literacy skills. A lot of these projects are trying to address root causes of violence and are very connected to the issue of poverty and financial difficulties on any level. Moreover, Biminaawzogin Regional Aboriginal Women's Circle is also being funded for a project that addresses the issues of economic security as a means of tackling violence within their communities. So they're focusing more on education, pre-employment skills, and things of that sort.

These are just some examples. So, yes, we are working with a number of aboriginal groups right now, developing further projects, so that—

● (1045)

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod): Thank you. That's great.

We have two quick motions. I know some people have to travel to their next committee, so these motions are for our consideration now.

Shall vote 95b, under Canadian Heritage, carry?

CANADIAN HERITAGE

Office of the Co-ordinator, Status of Women

Vote 95b—Operating expenditures......\$1

(Vote 95b agreed to)

The Chair: Shall I report the supplementary estimates to the House?

Some hon. members: Agreed.

The Chair: Thank you to the witnesses. Again, it's always very informative to hear from you what is happening.

I'll take a motion to adjourn.

Ms. Lois Brown: I move that we adjourn.

The Vice-Chair (Mrs. Cathy McLeod): Thank you.

The meeting is adjourned.



Canada Post Corporation / Société canadienne des postes

Postage paid

Port payé

Lettermail

Poste-lettre

1782711 Ottawa

If undelivered, return COVER ONLY to: Publishing and Depository Services Public Works and Government Services Canada Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0S5

En cas de non-livraison, retourner cette COUVERTURE SEULEMENT à : Les Éditions et Services de dépôt Travaux publics et Services gouvernementaux Canada Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0S5

Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons

SPEAKER'S PERMISSION

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its Committees, in whole or in part and in any medium, is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accurate and is not presented as official. This permission does not extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this permission or without authorization may be treated as copyright infringement in accordance with the *Copyright Act*. Authorization may be obtained on written application to the Office of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not constitute publication under the authority of the House of Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceedings of the House of Commons does not extend to these permitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs to a Committee of the House of Commons, authorization for reproduction may be required from the authors in accordance with the *Copyright Act*.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of Commons and its Committees. For greater certainty, this permission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a reproduction or use is not in accordance with this permission.

Additional copies may be obtained from: Publishing and Depository Services
Public Works and Government Services Canada Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0S5
Telephone: 613-941-5995 or 1-800-635-7943
Fax: 613-954-5779 or 1-800-565-7757
publications@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca
http://publications.gc.ca

Also available on the Parliament of Canada Web Site at the following address: http://www.parl.gc.ca

Publié en conformité de l'autorité du Président de la Chambre des communes

PERMISSION DU PRÉSIDENT

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre et de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n'importe quel support, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu'elle ne soit pas présentée comme version officielle. Il n'est toutefois pas permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d'utiliser les délibérations à des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un profit financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise ou non formellement autorisée peut être considérée comme une violation du droit d'auteur aux termes de la *Loi sur le droit d'auteur*. Une autorisation formelle peut être obtenue sur présentation d'une demande écrite au Bureau du Président de la Chambre.

La reproduction conforme à la présente permission ne constitue pas une publication sous l'autorité de la Chambre. Le privilège absolu qui s'applique aux délibérations de la Chambre ne s'étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lorsqu'une reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés à un comité de la Chambre, il peut être nécessaire d'obtenir de leurs auteurs l'autorisation de les reproduire, conformément à la Loi sur le droit d'auteur.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux privilèges, pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses comités. Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas l'interdiction de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibérations de la Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La Chambre conserve le droit et le privilège de déclarer l'utilisateur coupable d'outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduction ou l'utilisation n'est pas conforme à la présente permission.

On peut obtenir des copies supplémentaires en écrivant à : Les Éditions et Services de dépôt

Travaux publics et Services gouvernementaux Canada Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0S5 Téléphone : 613-941-5995 ou 1-800-635-7943

Télécopieur : 613-954-5779 ou 1-800-565-7757 publications@tpsgc-pwgsc.gc.ca http://publications.gc.ca

Aussi disponible sur le site Web du Parlement du Canada à l'adresse suivante : http://www.parl.gc.ca